Minutes of Hilmarton Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 6th December 2017 in Hilmarton Community Room at 8.00pm.
Councillors Present

M Wilkins,  J Henly, J McFadzean, J Files, S Stott, R Fry, L Hays and M Jeary
Clerk: Jacquie Henly

The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting and then held a one-minute silence as a mark of respect for fellow Councillor Paul Foley who sadly passed away on the 3rd December. 

Item 1 Apologies for absence
1.1 Apologies were received from Cllr Christine Crisp. 

Item 2 – Declarations of Interest in items on the Agenda
2.1 There were no declarations of interest in items on the agenda.


Item 3 – Minutes of the last meeting

3.1 Minutes from the Parish Council meeting dated 6th September 2017 were approved by all present and signed by the Chairman.
Item 4 – To discuss Items on the Clerks Report previously circulated to members

4.1 Reported to Wiltshire Council Planning department comments from the Parish Council relating to planning applications received at the meeting held in September. 
4.2 Added the revised Data Protection Policy and Privacy Notice for Hilmarton Parish Council to the Parish Council web site.
4.3 Contacted Matt Perrot at Wiltshire Council to establish ownership of the steps to the side of 12 Harts Close Goatacre.
4.4.Sent Councillors the link to the Area Board meetings schedule. 
4.5 Circulated the Welcome leaflet to all members of the Council requesting notification of any amendments required.  Councillors were also asked to check the web site for updates required.
4.6 Requested that the owners of the hedge running adjacent to the A3102 between Thane House and Glebe House cut the hedge, which is obstructing the pavement.

4.7 Prepared the budget for discussion on setting the precept at the December meeting.

4.8 Sent a letter for Goatacre Sports and Social Club to use to support for Grant Applications regarding the refurbishment of the toilets and showers at Goatacre Village Hall.

4.9 Circulated to all Councillors details of the auditor appointments for 2017/18 Financial Year.

4.10 Circulated to all Councillors details of Dog Fouling Stickers available for purchase.
4.11 Circulated to all Councillors details of Planning Enforcement and how it works as presented to the Calne Area Parish Forum.  
4.12 Cllr Wilkins circulated information regarding the production of a Neighbourhood Plan or other alternatives to consider. 

Item 5 - Parking on Pavements and Grass Verges
5.1 Cllr Jeary reported there had been a noticeable increase in inconsiderate and dangerous parking in the village.  After a lengthy discussion it was agreed:
a) Councillors could attach polite notices to car windscreens asking drivers to park more considerately.
b) The Clerk would contact the School and ask them to appeal to parents to be more considerate and be aware of parking legally at drop off and pick up times.
c) The Chairman would contact the Police and ask them to visit the village particularly at school drop off and pick up times and hopefully caution parents who are parking irresponsibly.

Item 6 – Welcome Leaflet  

6.1 The updated welcome leaflet was approved with one minor amendment noted.

Item 7 – The Parish Steward Scheme
7.1  It was agreed to monitor the next visits.
7.2  Councillors were requested to inform the clerk by e-mail of any jobs to be listed for the next visit which is due on December 28th. 

Item 8 – Update on Neighbourhood Plan

8.1  The Chairman had previously circulated information on the process of formulating a Neighbourhood Plan.

After discussion it was agreed an initial application would be made to Wiltshire Council for the Parish Council to register the Parish and identify the Boundary with the potential of moving forward with a plan at a later date.


Item 9 – Update re the Calne Area Parish Forum
9.1  Cllrs Wilkins and Files gave an update on a presentation they had attended regarding Planning Enforcement.  Both agreed the presentation was very worthwhile and informative.

Following the meeting questions were asked about various developments that have taken place within this Parish and has called into question some of the decisions made by the planning department and queries raised with the Enforcement Team.  

Item 10 - Planning

10.1 Updates on planning applications had previously been circulated.
10.2 Planning Application Number 17/09303/FUL Gypsy Traveller Pitch and associated works including a new mobile home, touring caravan, conversion of stable to dayroom and drainage at Brewers Pit Hilmarton was discussed.  A recommendation of refusal for the application will be sent to Wiltshire Council on the grounds that a previous application 15/11550/FUL had clear conditions listed for the site including: 
a)  The development hereby permitted shall only be used for the private stabling and exercising of horses kept at the site and for the storage of associated equipment and feed and shall at no time be used for any commercial purpose whatsoever, including for livery, or in connection with equestrian tuition or leisure rides. 
REASON: In the interests of highway safety and to protect the amenity of the area. 
b)  No portable buildings, van bodies, trailers, vehicles or other structures used for storage, shelter, rest or refreshment, shall be stationed on the site without the prior approval in writing of the Local Planning Authority. 
REASON: In order to protect the living conditions of nearby residents and/or the rural character of the area. 
Hilmarton Parish Council also has Councillors who can clearly remember the site having a flooding issue and therefore do not consider the site suitable for the suggested proposal.
10.3 Queries arising following the presentation at the CAPF meeting with enforcement officer Andrew Guest were discussed:

a) Sunny Side Church Road Hilmarton.  A previous query raised with the Enforcement Team was dismissed stating that extra development of very large buildings at the site was permitted development.  However Hilmarton Parish Council do not consider it falls within this category, due to it’s size and impact, especially in light of the CAPF presentation and the discussion that took place.  Therefore it was agreed to send in a second request for a detailed explanation of how these buildings fall into the ‘permitted development’ category. 

b) Recent construction of various farm buildings in the Parish were discussed, the Clerk was asked to contact the Enforcement Team requesting details of conditions which apply when new farm buildings fall into the Permitted Development Category. 
10.4  Application number 17/10909/FUL at Cobden Cottages New Zealand was discussed and there no objections.        

Item 11 – Finance
11.1 Account balances inclusive of all cheques written and deposits made up to Current Account: £1836.01 Deposit Account: £14600.61

11.2 

	Cheque No
	Payee
	Amount

	387
	Kevin Iles House & Garden Services
	144.00

	388
	J Henly – Clerks Salary & Expenses Jul-Aug
	916.97

	389
	Kevin Iles House and Garden – Grass Cutting
	192.00

	390
	Grant Thornton – Audit Fees
	120.00

	
	
	


11.3  The Budget/Precept was discussed and it was unanimously resolved to apply to Wiltshire Council for £8,000 for the year 2018/2019 
11.4  The purchase of a General Data Protection Pack was approved costing £30.00.
11.5  The purchase of Doug Fouling stickers was approved costing £9.99 plus VAT.



Item 12 – Exchange of Information
12.1 Cllr Hays mentioned she was still trying to establish the whereabouts of the missing headstones from the small cemetery in Lower Goatacre.

Item 13 – Date of the Next Meeting
13.1    The next meeting of Hilmarton Parish Council is scheduled for 7th March 2018. 
Item 14 - Close of the Meeting

14.1  The meeting closed at 9.30pm the Chairman wished everyone a very Happy Christmas.  

Signed …………………………………………….  Date …………………………………..  

Chairman             

